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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
October 11, 2007
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Vice Chairperson Mike Wagner.

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Allen, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Mike Wagner, Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Dr. Michael Owens, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Michael Modica, and Dr. George Stone. Kevin Charles Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Gerald Kobasa and Phyllis Kohel were unable to attend.

C.
Approval of Agenda

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. 
Mr. Charles introduced Renee Arnold who is attending Delaware State University and is taking their Athletic Administration Master’s Degree Program. She is doing her internship with DIAA. Mr. Charles stated that Renee is the head volleyball coach at Delaware State University. Mr. Charles explained that Renee will be working on our web page and our state tournaments.

D.  Approval of Minutes of the September 20, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 20, 2007 Board meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. 

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles commented that the income for this period is primarily from tournament fees, member dues and officials’ dues. Mr. Charles stated that the interest for August and September was $2,913.00 and will be recorded on the next report. Mr. Charles commented on the expenditures and stated that most of the expenses were primarily from the liability insurance expense and printing and publication expenses.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 
II.
Public Comment


None.  
III.
Action Items

A.
Sanction of Tournaments
Mr. Charles explained that there were nine tournaments that have been reviewed and in need of sanctioning.  Mr. Charles commented that he has not yet received the sanction requests for the Bay Ball Classic or the Beast of the East. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

D. Self-Report by Wilmington Friends
Mr. Charles explained that this was a self-report that came to his attention last year during the girls lacrosse tournament when he received the team report from Wilmington Friends and they reported 17 contests. DIAA regulations limit girls lacrosse to a 16 game schedule. Mr. Charles stated that Wilmington Friends has been going through a transition due to a new athletic director coming in. Mr. Charles commented that he waited to address this issue with the new athletic director. Mr. Charles stated that the athletic director did investigate and determined that they did play 17 games. However, two were part of a tournament and the coach thought that it would only count as one game. Mr. Charles stated that they actually did not play the 17th game because the scheduled opponent forfeited but felt that it was still in violation of our rules. Ms. Corrado made a motion to accept penalty and fine the school $200.00. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.

E.
Consideration of Pete Parlett as Co-Chair of State wrestling Committee
Mr. Charles explained that at the last wrestling committee meeting the chair, Jerry Lamey, expressed that he needed help chairing this committee due to other responsibilities. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Parlett taught at Tatnall and McKean and has served on this committee for at least 15 years and has also been a wrestling official for many years. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Parlett is now retired and has time to help with the committee. Mr. Charles commented that he recommends Mr. Parlett as co-chair for the wrestling committee. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve Mr. Parlett as the Co-Chair. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously. 
F.
Consideration of Joe Thomson as Chair of Officials Committee

Mr. Charles explained that Joe Thomson is the athletic director at Sussex Tech High School and is also the basketball coach. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Thomson is a very hard worker and is very involved. Mr. Charles explained that the previous chairperson of the Officials Committee resigned and he was submitting Joe Thomson for the chair of the DIAA Officials Committee. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve Joe Thomson as Chair of the DIAA Officials Committee. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report

B.
Proposed DIAA Three-Year Goals


Mr. Charles explained that this organization does not have a strategic plan and feels it is something DIAA should consider in the future. In lieu of a strategic plan, Mr. Charles reviewed four goals with the Board and explained the steps DIAA needs to take to meet those goals. Mr. Charles stated that he was asking the Board for their input on these goals and asked that they review and come back with some ideas. Mr. Wagner suggested putting this item on November’s agenda.

C.
Exclusion from Requirement for Sports Physical on Religious Grounds


Mr. Charles shared a form and inquiry he received from a school. The form was to take the place of the DIAA Physical Form on the grounds of religious objections to a physical examination. The student could not receive a physical. Dr. Hawtof asked where DIAA stood on this legally. Dr. Hawtof also stated that it should be required for student athletes to have a physical by a physician. Mr. Charles commented that he spoke with the National Federation of State High Schools and most states follow the same guidelines as Delaware. Ms. Fontello will look into this requirement. Mr. Charles also stated that this should be referred to the Rules and Regulations Committee for discussion.

D.
Report on DSMAC Meeting


Mr. Charles commented that he wanted the Board to be aware of what the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee was working on so he was simply sharing a copy of the agenda for the next meeting of the DSMAC.

E.
Wrestling Body Fat Testing


Mr. Charles commented that this was the fifth year Delaware has required body fat testing for wrestling. Mr. Charles explained that Delaware was one of the first states to implement a program.  Mr. Charles further explained that the body fat testing procedures are becoming increasing difficult for the committee to manage. Mr. Charles commented that he was looking for other options and went to the wellness centers to see if they would do some of the body fat testing but that he did not receive a positive response. Mr. Charles then stated that he spoke with Tom Kaminski who run the athletic trainer program at the University of Delaware about helping the Wrestling Committee with the testing. 

F. 
Renewal of Liability Insurance


Mr. Charles shared with the Board the renewal of the Liability Insurance for the Boards view. 
III.
Action Items


C.
Consideration of D.A.A.D. Proposal



Mr. Jack Holloway, representative for DAAD, was in attendance to present this request. Mr. Holloway gave a brief background of  DAAD. Mr. Holloway explained that the objective to this proposal was to strengthen the DAAD organization with the hope that a stronger DAAD would be an asset and resource for the athletic director’s position in the state of Delaware. Mr. Holloway was recommending that DAAD hire an executive secretary to help organize the DAAD organization, host the DAAD Conference, work as a liaison with DIAA and the different conferences, and run tournaments as fundraisers for DAAD. Mr. Holloway explained that the executive secretary should be a former athletic director who is either retired or is currently not employed. Mr. Holloway commented that the executive secretary should be paid $8,000 a year with a $2,000 expense account.  Mr. Holloway explained that DAAD was asking for a one time grant from DIAA that would allow DAAD to hire someone.  Mr. Charles commented that there was money allocated for web site improvements, however, since the budget was approved the Department of Education  hired a person who works on our website and is very helpful. Mr. Charles commented that we also now have an intern working on the website and does not feel that we will be using the money allocated for website improvements. This would free up resources which DIAA could reallocate to help the DAAD organization. Mr. Long made a motion to accept the proposal by DAAD. Ms. Fontello commented that this proposal will have to go to the Department of Education for authorization. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. 


The DIAA Board recessed at 10:20 a.m. and reconvened at 10:25 a.m.


B.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7 for A.T.


Mike Schonewolf, athletic director at Caesar Rodney High School; student’s mom; and student were in attendant to present this request. The student requested a closed hearing. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.  Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained to those present that 15 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The student understood and wished to proceed.  Dr. Lyons made a motion to go into deliberation.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. Dr Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to go back into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the request based upon unique circumstances impacted by her social and medical circumstances. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously.
IV.
G.
DIAA Officials Committee Report



Mr. Charles shared with the Board the minutes from the October 2, 2007 DIAA Officials Committee meeting.
IV.
A.
Update on Purchase of Trophies and Medals from DIB



Mr. Charles commented that the prices for medals from DIB is very comparable with the prices from Crown and will be ordering from them in the future.

V.
Presentation and Discussion

A.
Rules and Regulations Committee Report


Mr. Charles reviewed the information that was shared with the athletic directors on October 3, 2007 at the statewide meeting regarding the proposed rules and regulations changes.  Mr. Charles commented that he reviewed the suggested changes that the Rules and Regulations committee was proposing and received input from the athletic directors that were in attendance. Mr. Charles stated that the final proposals will be presented to the athletic directors in January at the annual meeting and will also be presented to the Board for final vote. 
VI.
Other

VII.
Public Comment


None

VIII.
Adjournment

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to adjourn at 12:00 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. 








Tina Hurley  
